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GUAM LAND USE COMMISSION REGULAR MEETING MINUTES

Department of Land Management Conference Room
ITC Building, Tamuning

A

Tuesday, November 28, 2017
1:36 p.m. to 5:00 p.m. (GLUC)
1:45 p.m. to 3:00 p.m., (Recessed, HLUC)



GUAM LAND USE COMMISSION
Regular Meeting
Tuesday, November 28, 2017
Department of Land Management Conference Room
3 Floor ITC Building, Tamuning
MEMBERS PRESENT:
Mr. John Z. Arroyo, Chairman
Mr. Victor F. Cruz, Vice Chairman
Mr. Tae S. Oh, Commissioner
Mr. Hardy T. Vy, Commissioner
Mr. Michael Borja, Executive Secretary
Mr. Nicolas Toft, Legal Counsel
Hybrid Commission:
Mayor Louise Rivera, Tamuning-Tumon-Harmon
Mayor Melissa Savares, Dededo

Mayor June Blas, Barrigada

Mayor Jessy Gogue, Chalan Pago-Ordot

PLANNING STAFF PRESENT:

Mr. Marvin Aguilar, Guam Chief Planner
Mr. Penmer Gulac, Case Planner

Mr. Frank Taitano, Case Planner

Ms. Cristina Gutierrez, Recording Secretary
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GUAM LAND USE COMMISSION

Chairman John Z. Arroye Commissioner Tae S, Oh
Vice Chairman Victor F. Cruz Commissioner Hardy T.|, Vy
Commissioner Conchita D. Bathan

Michael J.B. Borja, Executive Secretary
Nicolas E. Toft, Legal Counsel (OAG)

AGENDA

Regular Meeting
Tuesday, November 28, 2017 at 1:30 p.m.

Department of Land Management Conference Room

590 S. Marine Corps Drive, 37 Floor, ITC Building, Tamuning
[As advertised in the Guam Daily Post on November 21t and November 24, 2017]

Notation of Attendance [ ]Quorum [ 1 No Quorum
Approval of Minutes
¢ GLUC Regular Meeting of Thursday, October 26, 2017

Old or Unfinished Business [None]

IV. New Business

V.

Zone Change

A.  Application No. 2017-12 Applicants, Rosalina E. Werkkunen and Leonora E. McGeough
represented by Harry D. Gutierrez; Zone Change request from “A” (Rural) to “C”
(Commercial) zone, on Lots 1-3-R1 and 1-2, Tract 1141, in the Municipality of Dededo.
Case Planner: Penmer Guilac

Zone Variance

B. Application No. 2017-48 Applicant, Sandcastle Inc. represented by Mark Baldyga; Zone
Variance request for a front yard setback, on Lot 5078-5-R1, in “H” (Hotel/Resort) zone,
in the Municipality of Tamuning.

Case Planner: Marvin Aguilar

C. Application No. 2017-25 Applicant, LZ Company represented by Mark Zhao; Height and
Use Zone Variance request, on Lot 5147-3-3NEW-6, in an “R-2" {Multi-Family Dwelling)
zone, in the Municipality of Tamuning.

Case Planner: Frank Taitano

Administrative & Miscellaneous Matters
Master Plan Amendment

D. Applicant, Leo Palace Resort represented by Daniel D. Swavely; a request for an
amendment to Leo Palace Resorts’ previously approved “PDD” (Planned District
Development) Master Plan, on Tract 2511, in the Municipality of Yona.

Case Planner: Frank Taitano
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Tentative Development Plan

E. Application No. 2012-42B Applicant, Guam Reef Hotel, Inc. represented by FC
Benavente, Planners; a request to amend its previously approved Tentative Development
Plan, on Lots 5060-1NEW, 5060-A AND 50539-1NEW-A, in an “H” (Hotel/Resort) zone, in
the Municipality of Tamuning.
Case Planner: Frank Taitano

Vl. Adjournment
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GUAM/HYBRID COMMISSION REGULAR MEETING MINUTES
Department of Land Management Conference Room, 3™ Floor, ITC Bldg., Tamuning
Tuesday, November 28, 2017 ¢ 1:36 p.m. to 5:00 p.m.

l. Attendance

Chairman Arroyo called the regular meeting of the Guam Land Use Commission for Tuesday,
November 28, 2017 to order at 1:36 p.m., noting a quorum.

Present were: Chairman John Arroyo, Vice Chairman Victor Cruz, Commissioner Tae Oh,
Commissioner Hardy Vy, Executive Secretary Michael Borja, Legal Counsel Nicolas Toft, Chief
Planner Marvin Aguilar, Planning Staff Frank Taitano, Penmer Gulac and Recording Secretary
Cristina Gutierrez

Hybrid Commission: Mayor Louise Rivera, Mayor Melissa Savares, Mayor June Blas
Excused: Commissioner Conchita Bathan

. Il. Approval of Minutes

Chairman Arroyo first item on the agenda is the approval of Minutes from the GLUC meeting of
Thursday, October 26, 2017. Commissioners have had the opportunity to read/review the
Minutes; Chairman Arroyo requested for a motion.

Vice Chairman Cruz makes a motion to approve the GLUC Minutes of Thursday, October 26,
2017.

Commissioner Oh seconds the motion.

Chairman Arroyo motion on the fioor made by Vice Chairman Cruz, seconded by Commissioner
Oh. [No discussion noted]

All in favor of the motion to approve say “aye” [Chairman Arroyo, Vice Chairman Cruz,
. Commissioner Oh and Commissioner VY], all opposed say “nay.”

[Motion passed unanimously; 4 ayes, 0 nay]

Chairman_Arroyo proposed a change to the agenda under New Business, Zone Variance
Application No. 2017-25 to be moved to the top of the agenda. There were no objections noted
from the GLUC board members.

ill. Old or Unfinished Business

Chairman Arroyo noted that there was no old and/or unfinished business, and moved onto the
next item on the agenda.

Chairman Arroyo explained that the application about to be heard exceeds the three-million-dollar
construction mark; and therefore, the hybrid commission needs to be convened, and noted a
quorum. [Hybrid Commission convened at 1:45 p.m. MCoG DLM 2018-01]

GLUC/HYBRID Regular Meeting Minutes
Tuesday, November 28, 2017
Page t of 19



916128
Present for the Hybrid Commission: Mayor Louise Rivera (Tamuning), Mayor Melissa Rivera
(Dededo), Mayor June Blas (Barrigada) and Mayor Jessy Gogue (Ordot-Chalan Pago)

New Business

Zone Variance

C. Application No, 2017-25 Applicant, LZ Company represented by Mark Zhao; Height and
Use Zone Variance request, on Lot 5147-3-3NEW-6, in an “R-2" (Multi Family Dwelling)
zone, in the Municipality of Tamuning. Case Planner: Frank Taitano [MCoG DLM 2018-
01]

Marvin Aguilar (Chief Planner) reads staff report to include purpose, facts, public hearing
resuits, staft analysis/discussion, conclusion, recommendation and conditions. [For full

content/text, see attached report)
[Attachment C — Staff Report dated November 22, 2017]
Chairman Arroyo questions for staff.

Commissioner Oh asked for clarification on Condition 3 which states “No Occupancy Permit
agreement with DPW'’s Building Permit Administrator until high improvements to Route 14B are
in place,” and does this condition mean the applicant cannot obtain an occupancy permit until
Route 14B construction is done.

Marvin Aguilar responded that the intent of this condition was to narrow down the timelines
between the development of this building and that of the road.

[Discussion ensues]

Mayor Jessy Goque {Ordot-Chalan Pago) in the ARC summary of position statements, Public

Works has not submitted an official position statement commenting on this application and any
timelines directly related to the improvements of Route 14B, and input is needed from DPW
regarding Route 14B. He further added that there is no receipt of an MPC resolution from the
Municipal Mayor.

Mayor Louise Rivera (Tamuning) at the October 5, 2017 MPC meeting this application was
discussed. It was the recommendation of the Tamuning MPC not to support this application until
improvements to YPao Road is done. Ata meeting held at the Governor's Office yesterday, DPW
confirmed that the road improvements to Route 14B will move forward and will begin in March
2018. Having received this information from DPW and the Governor, Mayor Rivera comments
that she was to happy to support this application.

Michael Borja (Executive Secretary) met today with Joaquin Blaz, Highway Division of Public
Works regarding YPao Road. The improvements to be made to Route 14B is 100-percent

federally funded and all land with the exception of one parcel has been acquired to move forward
with the improvements. Once the “friendly condemnation” is finalized for this particular lot, action
to obtain bonds will be done and put the construction out for bid proposal.

[Discussion ensues on road design, water design, etc.]

GLUC/HYBRID Regular Meeting Minutes
Tuesday, November 28, 2017
Page 2 of 19




Chairman_Arroyo in discussion with DPW, was anything mentioned about the intersection of
YPao Road and San Vitores because that is also a major problem. Unless this intersection is
improved or possibly re-time the traffic lights, the traffic will still exist.

Mayor Rivera currently working on the timing of the traffic signal lights because it has been an
issue.

Mayor Gogue if this is a recent discussion with Public Works, Mayor Gogue would like the
Commission to consider tabling this application until a statement from Public Works committing
to the roadwork is received.

Chairman_Arroyo agreed with Mayor Gogue that obtaining an official position statement from
DPW is important; however, would like to continue on with hearing this application. And at the
end of the presentation the Commission can then decide whether or not the application should be
tabled/continued or be put to a vote.

Asked Chief Planner Marvin Aguilar on clarification on a second public hearing, and if that meeting
. that Mayor Rivera had mentioned will count as a second public hearing.

Mayor Gogue responds “no.” When you look at the law that requires public hearings, these public
hearings have to meet the conditions of the Sunshine Law. The question of Chairman Arroyo was
can an MPC meeting count as a public hearing required for these applications.

Marvin Aquilar the second requirement seems to focus on the MPC. Planning Division conducts
one and the MPC conducts their hearing, and this is how it is interpreted by Planning.

Mayor Gogue disagreed and interprets it as two public hearings plus an MPC meeting.

Chairman Arroyo was the MPC meeting publicly announced and did it meet the requirements of
a public hearing.

Mayor Rivera it is published in the community news section that is offered free, and there was

no paid advertisement. Mayor Rivera added that she was not aware of a second public hearing
. that was required. The applicants had been invited to attend the meeting, but were not in
attendance.

Chairman Arroyo asked Legal Counsel for his comments.

Nick Toft (Legal Counsel} under the definition, the Open Government law applies to meetings
of public agencies, and was not certain that this would fall under this category. This meeting is
conducted by the Mayor’'s Office and would be totally different.

Chairman Arroyo would it be okay for the Commission to continue with hearing of this
application.

Nick Toft the Commission should continue to entertain the application, and perhaps table the
voting until such time he can conduct further research, and DPW can provide their written
statement.

Chairman Arroyo and the Resolution.
GLUC/MHYBRID Regular Meeting Minutes

Tuesday, November 28, 2017
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Mayor Rivera referring to Condition 3 noted on the staff report. Talo Verde was also conditioned
that no occupancy permit would be issued until such time the road is fixed. Talo Verde fixed the
road, but only in front of their development. Mayor Rivera supports this condition for this
application. She further added that the resolution was not done because she needed the
information from the Governor and the Director of DPW.

Chairman Arrovyoe it was mentioned that you would hope that the developer will do something to
help improve YPao Road. Are you suggesting that the developer go above and beyond what
DPW'’s plans are.

Mayor Rivera anything for improvement of the road.
Vice Chairman Cruz if Talo Verde was given the opportunity to improve the road other

developers should be given the same opportunity, and suggested that the developer fix and repair
the road to the end of their property going out to Route 14.

Chairman Arroyo are there any other questions of staff.

Marvin Aquilar the recommendations that are being made are a set of recommendations
forwarded to the Commission for their consideration, and in no way, should be construed as set
in stone.

Commissioner Oh at the public hearing, traffic was mentioned. Was it mainly traffic or are there
additional concerns.

Marvin Aquilar it was mainly traffic and the issue of flooding was also brought up.

Mayor Gogue comments that he did not see a statement from GWA with regards to low water
pressure in that area or the whole community.

Commissioner Oh the minutes of the public hearing stated that the applicants have met with
GWA on water demand.

[Discussion ensues]

Chairman Arroyo welcomed the applicants to the meeting, and asked that they state their names
for the record.

[Before the Commission was Mr. Mark Zhao, Dr. Peter Lombard, Architect Frank Diamzon,
and Engineer Ernie Baldeviso.]

Peter Lombard the vision he has had since returning to the island is build a world-class eye
facility. Dr. Lombard’s first goal is to build an eye care facility which will take about a quarter to
half of the commercial space for the eye clinic and possibly a small surgical center. Additionally,
a sub-specialty care for other medical services to expand the capabilities on Guam for specialty
care. Secondly, the developer also wants to provide living space for recovering convalescent
patients, and this was the primary goal for the living spaces. They would like to be able to provide
these services, to include accommodations at a lower cost. Service such as this does not exist
on Guam.

GLUC/HYBRID Regular Meeting Minutes
Tuesday, November 28, 2017
Page 4 of 19
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Peter Lombard (cont’d) Dr. Lombard stated that they are not large corporate developers, there
are no off-island investors, and that they are limited to their own personal resources and land
available to them. He added that they believe that this is the best use for this land and for their
goals. The first two floors will be utilized as medical space and the remaining four floors of
extended hotel accommodations with two to four units per floor. They are requesting from the
GLUC a height variance for six-floors. The height variance will not negatively impact the
community. They believe that these services will benefit Guam business and Guam tourism.

Mark Zhao addressed a few concerns that were raised by the Commission. Mr. Zhao explained
the following points.

o Before the ARC meeting, he had met with all the agencies and in particular, Guam
Waterworks. GWA confirmed that there is low water volume in this area, and that a possible
solution to alleviate this problem is to have a water tank.

s Main concern at the public hearing was the traffic issue. The goal is not to add additional
burden to the existing problem to the road. The project will start after the government has
started the road construction to YPao Road.

. « Mr. Zhao comments that he was not aware of the second public hearing, and inquired about
other applications that may or may have not had the second public hearing.

Chairman Arroyo on the requirement of a second public hearing, this will get the Commission
off-track if other situations are brought up, and would like to focus on this application only.

Mark Zhao we agree that we can start the project after the road construction starts.

Chairman Arroyo there is a requirement to obtain a clearing/grading permit within 12-months of
the approval of the NOA, and if the construction of the road starts outside of that 12-month period
the developer will have to come before the Commission to request for an extension.

Mark Zhao his understanding was that if a clearing/grading permit is obtained a request for an

extension is not needed. He further added that they would secure the permit prior to the beginning

of road construction. At this point, we would like to start on the plans and drawings and then to
. start with the building permit.

Peter Lombard even with the permit, Dr. Lombard comments that he did not want to get a
business loan if the building cannot be occupied until the road construction is completed.

Chairman Arroyo how long would it take to finish construction.

Mark Zhao a year and a half.

Commissioner Oh if the variance is granted and within a year a clearing/grading permit is
acquired, then clearing/grading is complete/done. If there is a delay in the project, and they do
not move forward in obtaining a building permit will the variance approval expire.

Marvin Agquilar it does not expire because a permit is secured.

Vice Chairman Cruz reiterated his recommendation of the developer fixing the road first that is
front their project.

GLUCHYBRID Regular Meeting Minutes
Tuesday, November 28, 2017
Page 5 of 19
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Mark Zhao we agree to this recommendation, and further added that water, power, and sewer
will not impact the community. The issue is the traffic.

Commissioner Oh the plan is to have a clinic and to lodge patients; is it safe to assume that
these patients will be off-island patients.

Peter Lombard would be happy to take either on-island and/or off-island patients, and thinks that
it would be a nice place to convalesce even if you live on Guam. If the service is extended fo
include additional surgical services, then we can market it a little bit more as a medical/tourism
destination as well.

[Discussion ensues on the unit designs.]

Commiissioner Oh trying to understand the viability of the facility, and asked Dr. Lombard if he
had patients that come on island seeking his services and seek lodging elsewhere.

Peter Lombard sees patients on Saipan once every two months, and has patients who would
like to have surgery here on Guam. Patients are typically advised that one to two-week stay is
appropriate, for example, cataract surgery.

Commissioner Oh there is 20,000 square feet dedicated to commercial space, and as mentioned
previously there are plans to occupy about half of this space.

Peter Lombard there is a need for about 4,000 to 5,000 square feet for the clinic/optical space
and the other half would be for the surgical center if he proceeds with the surgical center. They
have a short list of people who they can talk to to see if they are interested in renting space on
the second floor,

Chairman Arroyo can | stay at one of the units if | was a tourist vacationing on Guam or do you
have to be a patient at the facility to stay in a unit.

Mark Zhao we really could not say “no.”
Chairman Arroyo there are 26 units and the units will turn-over. Is there a market large enough
to keep the units occupied as the units turnover. Would you consider offering the units to visiting

tourists.

Mark Zhao it is two-bedroom units with 900-square feet of living space with a kitchen. It is
designed to accommodate caregivers or family of patients.

[Discussion ensues]

Chairman Arroyo is your target basically for your patients to convalesce as mentioned or is there
a secondary market that you are looking at.

Mark Zhao the units will be designed for medical purposes. In cases where families/tourists want
to come it we cannot say no to them.

Commissioner Oh will there be long-term leases if there is not enough of a demand for the units.
Mark Zhao we will try not to do long-term leases because it will not make money.

GLUCHYBRID Regular Meeting Minutes
Tuesday, November 28, 2017
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Vice Chairman Cruz you will charge by the day.
Mark Zhao responds “no.”

[Discussion ensues on how charges for the room would be applied.]

Mayor June Blas (Barrigada) how many parking stalls for the facility.

Mark Zhao there is a total 108 parking stalls, and this is for the reason for going high. There is
once underground parking facility and other located outside.

Mayor Blas because this is a high-volume traffic area, patients/customers should not be allowed
to park on the easement.

Mayor Gogue it is mentioned two to four-bedroom units.

Mark Zhao there are only two, four-bedroom units on the top for very important customers who
. can pay more for a room. We are trying to stay within the allowed density.

Commissioner Oh (question for the Architect) if all 26-units are rented as long-term leases
meaning it is not a hotel/motel because parking configuration is different for hotel/motel versus an
apartment complex. Is there sufficient parking to meet the commercial space parking requirement
plus long term lease parking requirements.

Frank Diamzon based on the computations there will be ample parking for commercial and
residential use.

[Lengthy discussion ensues on parking calculation and requirements.]

Chairman_Arroyo why this location. What makes this location special that you have to get a

variance.

Mark Zhao when we first started looking for property for this facility this was the property that was
. available.

Chairman Arroyo that does not make it special for this facility. You are asking for a variance for

a specific reason which leads me to indicate that you cannot find another property to do what you
want to build that would not necessarily reguire you to obtain a variance.

Mark Zhao the property has been unoccupied and for sale for many years.

Chairman_Arroyo recently the Commission entertained applications from Docomo Pacific who
was seeking the Commission’s approval to construct monopole towers. They do scientific studies
to determine locations. They pick these spots because they are ideal for signals to cover blind
spots and they cannot do it anywhere else but that particular lot because that provides the best
extension of coverage, and the Commission understands that. You say you need a six-story
building to do what you want to do.

Mark Zhao stated that they did not say they wanted to do a six-story building. The property was
purchased and then they went through the planning process. And it was decided that in order to
build the facility that it was best to build up.

GLUC/HYBRID Regular Meeting Minutes
Tuesday, November 28, 2017
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Chairman Arroyo why this particular lot. For example, is it close proximity to the SDA Clinic that
you need to be close to it. There are specific questions that need to be addressed for the variance
request and they are not being addressed, and an ARC member commented that you are not
sufficiently addressing the need for a variance. | am giving you the opportunity to address the five
points as to why you need a variance.

Mark Zhao at the time we were looking for property there were not too many available in
Tamuning.

[Discussion ensues ---]

Mayor Gogue as indicated by Dr. Lombard they are looking at medical tourism as the root
purpose of this proposal.

Peter Lombard whether | get two medical tourism out of it that is great, but space is needed for
my clinic. We got the land and grateful we had something and finally have some land that | can
build on someday. It was not like we had this idea from the get-go to build a six-story facility.

Chairman Arroyo chances are we will not make a decision on this project today. If you are
committed to building the six-story structure that needs a variance, then you need to address the
elements needed for a variance. The law states that these elements have to be addressed to the
Commission’s satisfaction before a variance is granted. If you are unable to justify, perhaps you
may want to look at building a structure that is compliant and you would not necessarily need the
variance and there would be no need for the Commission to render a decision.

Commissioner Oh why is there a need to build six stories and why not three-stories. What is
the hardship. Bureau of Statistics recommends disapproval based on the agency’s belief that the
applicants’ failure to meet the four steps of hardship. You need to explain the hardship and why
the variance is needed.

Mark Zhao if three stories is built then you need to take down one story, but take down two or
three stories and that is not something that is ideal. We would rather go high then low. If you are
a developer you would think the same way too.

Commissioner Oh reiterated that clarification is needed on the justification for a variance.
Peter Lombard based on the size of the lot and maximize use of the lot and to be able to

incorporate the idea of specialty clinics with the ability for medica! stay units requires a certain
amount of footprint. Anything less than that would not be the best use of the lot.

[Discussion ensues]

Chairman Arroyo agreed with Commissioner Oh that additional justification is needed for the
variance, and that he cannot see granting the variance unless there is a real need behind it and
the Commission needs to have that.

[No additional comments and/or questions noted for the applicants, Chairman Arroyo opened the
floor for public comments.]

Public Comments seeing none, Chairman Arroyo closed the public comment period.

GLUC/HYBRID Regular Meeting Minutes
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Chairman_Arroyo what is the Commission’s pleasure for this application. Mayor Gogue is
requesting for comment from DPW, Mayor Rivera, second public hearing and resolution and Legal
Counsel will clarify that for the Commission.

Does the Commission feel that there is sufficient information to make a decision on this application
today.

Vice Chairman Cruz what is the hybrid commissions’ decision.

Mayor Gogue his position on tabling the application remains, and that a statement from DPW is
needed.

Chairman Arroyo it is the order of the Chairman to continue with the hearing of this application
until such time all information that was discussed at today’s hearing are received.

If there are no further comments and/or questions, the Hybrid Commission is recessed, and we
will reconvene once the information is available for the Commission.

[The Hybrid Commission recessed at 3:00 p.m. and will reconvene at a later date to be
advised.]

Chairman Arroyo before mc;vmgontothe regular GLUC agenda, Chairman Arroyo t;;élied for a
10-minute recess.

[Recessed at 3:05 p.m. and reconvened at 3:20 p.m.]

Chairman Arroyo we are reconvened. Next item on the agenda under New Business —

. Zone Change

A. Application No. 2017-12 Applicants, Rosalina E. Werkkunen and Leonora E. McGeough
represented by Harry D. Gutierrez; Zone Change request from “A” (Rural) to “C”
(Commercial) zone, on Lots 1-3-R1 and 1-2, Tract 1141, in the Municipality of Dededo.
Case Planner: Penmer Gulac

Penmer Gulac reads the staff report to include purpose, facts, public hearing results, staff
analysis/discussion and recommendation. [For full content/context, please see attached report]

[Attachment A — Staff Report dated November 3, 2017]

Commissioner Ch disclosed that he is in the middle of a business transaction with the applicants
and asked to be recused from hearing/approving this application.

[Commissioner Oh was recused from participating in the review of this application.]

GLUC/HYBRID Regular Meeting Minutes
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Chairman Arroyo it does not indicate in DoAG's Agriculture Impact Statement that they have no
objection the project. Unless you can indicate where in the AIS that DoAG's has addressed the
three issues, the Commission will have to continue the hearing of this application.

[Discussion ensues]

[t was the order of Chairman Arroyo to continue the hearing of this application pending
receipt of a revised Agricultural Impact Statement.]

Michael Borja stated that on the survey maps that the two properties that are being rezoned
there is a MUT-10 easement which is located near the Route 3 road; this is a Navy easement that
is “live.”

Zone Variance
B. Application No. 2017-48 Applicant, Sandcastle Inc. (Baldyga Group) represented by Mark

Baldyga; Zone Variance request for a front yard setback, on Lot 5078-5-R1, in an “H”
(Hotel/Resort) zone, in the Municipality of Tamuning. Case Planner: Marvin Aguilar

Marvin_Aguilar reads staff report to include purpose, facts, public hearing results, staff
analysis/discussion, recommendation and conditions. [For fuil content/context, see attached
report)

[Attachment B - Staff Report dated October 28, 2017)

Chairman_Arroyo noted for the record that the Commission has received copies of the
Tamuning-Tumon-Harmon MPC regular meeting minutes held on October 5, 2017. Under Section
7, New Business a motion was made to issue a Resolution to the Department of Land
Management stating that they have no objection to the application. Mayor Rivera did indicate that
the resolution will be submitted at a later date.

Questions for staff.

Vice Chairman Cruz is a new restaurant.

Marvin Aguilar it is an extension of the Sandcastle operations.

Vice Chairman Cruz this will require parking requirements since more tables/chairs are being
added.

Chairman Arroyo to clarify, the Commission is only looking at the zero-lot line variance, and the
Commission will not have to deal with the encroachment; DPW will handle the permit for
encroachment. The Commission should only concentrate on the zero-lot line request.

Commissioner Oh the structure will be built above the sidewalk that will be encroaching into
public easement.

Chairman Arroyo it will be extending beyond the zero-lot line, and encroaching onto government
property.

{No additional comments and/or questions noted, Chairman Arroyo welcomed the applicant]
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Mark Baldyga (owner of Sandcastle) walked the Commission through images of the project
(displayed on monitor)

»

»

»

»

Image 1 — shows the extension. It is a 60,000-square foot building and the extension is 3,000
square foot footprint; five percent of the existing building.

Image 2 — neighboring businesses who have zero-setbacks. The Sandcastle was not at zero-
set back because when it was opened 30-years ago the Hyatt, OQutrigger, DFS did not exist.
There was a valet parking drop-off that is no longer used.

image 3 - the extension will have a roof over the top of it. One third will be tables/chairs, one
third will be entrance, one third is open for rain protection for passer-byers.

Image 4 — shows where the extension would look like if they kept with the required setback.

Chairman_Arroyo it was mentioned that one third will be tables and chairs. When the
encroachment permit is requested from DPW, will that one third tables and chairs be exclusive to
your customers.

Mark Baldyga it would be the same way that it is for our neighbors. [Continues with presentation.]

>

»

>

Images 5 — photo of building design. The first floor will be an all glass restaurant, second floor
is open air beer garden. The stairs to the Globe will be relocated outside.

Typhoon shutters will not be needed. The glass will be one-inch laminated glass which is
superior to typhoon shutters or comparable.

On conditions noted on ARC position statements we would appreciate the opportunity to see
the reasonability before we agree with all conditions. Some agencies tend to be reasonable
and some do not. Mr. Baldyga stated that he did not want to be locked into conditions without
the opportunity of having to had dialogue with the agencies.

Shows the actual structure; there is a separate bolt on connection that can be unbolted and
removed if need be.

Since the Initial preliminary bids for the project are “through the moon” it is being proposed to
do this in two phases; the first phase will lay down the foundation, civil work, structure will be
up to here (per display) and pergola type of terrace roof over the top but without windows and

- without the second story expansion. The project will be under three-million for the expansion.

Footprints will be the same, foundation would be the same, other than the windows.

Parking —when Sandcastle was approved 30-years ago, the company did not own the parking
across the street. Parking was approved for on-site parking using the driving and the lot behind
the building. Generally speaking, there has been no parking problems since most customers
are bussed to the facility. The land across the street was purchased 10-years after the initial
approval of the Sandcastle.

Image shows modification to the existing original master plan that does not require the land
across the street. For clarity, square footage is added but there is also swapping; the second
floor behind this is currently (1,000 square feet) public space and becomes back of house.
There are 200 parking stalls located across the street.

Vice Chairman Cruz requested for parking site plan.

Commissioner Oh Phase | is laying of foundation and civil work.

Mark Baldyga stee! structure, civil work, tie into utilities; everything up to the elevation. Instead
of a concrete roof it will be a trellis eventually. The first fioor will be open air, no windows or glass.
It was an idea that came to me yesterday because of the cost of construction. It will be sidewalk
café, open air.
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Chairman Arroyo how will flooding be prevented in this area.

Mark Baldyga flooding occurs in this area (referring to drawing). Water will go into driveway on
Hyatt side (low point), flows down that driveway and comes into the back of the building, backflows
back to the front.

Vice Chairman Cruz will there be any affect to the exit for Dusit Thani exit.

Mark Baldyga image shows the Dusit Thani driveway as it exists. The curb stays where it is and
will be filled in with a bit of landscaping. Bollards can be installed if needed.

Michael Borja for pedestrian security and safety and with terrorist events around the world where
the weapon of choice is a vehicle. Are safeguards in place to prevent this.

[Discussion ensues on bollards]
Chairman Arroyo additional questions and/or comments.

Vice Chairman Cruz drawing for the parking —

Mark Baldyga as part of the conditions of approval that parking is provided and we will submit a
drawing of parking site.

Chairman Arrovo there were no other questions noted, Chairman Arroyo opened the floor for
public comment.

Public Comments [Seeing none, Chairman Arroyo closed public comment period.]

Chairman Arroyo are there any additional questions.

Commissioner Oh it is important for the Commission to consider new applications, but also
consider the compliance with certain laws. | drove by Tumon the other day and noticed that the

LED sign was on at the Sandcastle. There are issues with LED signage. The Commission asks
that you come into compliance with LED/sign variance law.

Mark Baldyqa the LED sign replaced a previous sign that actually got approval years ago. The
time the law was drafted moving lights did not mean LED they meant flashing lights like marquee
signs and that was what was up there 20-years ago. It was taken down and relocated the LED to
its location where they were under the assumption that it was okay because it was approved
previously. It was turned on about 7-months ago and the next day received notice and it was shut
off. In discussion with the new General Manager, he raised the question as to why the sign was
not on and it was explained to him that due to current law it was not allowed. He suggested that
a static image be displayed, and it was turned back on thinking it was in compliance with current
law. The next day received notice from DPW. DPW advised that a sign cannot be replaced with
another sign without going through the process; it was shut off.

Nick Toft agreed with Mr. Baldyga’s analysis that if you have a static image, even if it is an LED,
it is non-moving. 1t was Mr. Toft's opinion that the LED sign could be turned on because it is a
static image.

[Lengthy discussion ensues on sign laws, billboards, LED]
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Chairman Arroyo there were no other comments and/or questions noted. Chairman Arroyo
reminded Commissioners that it is only the setback variance that the Commission is entertaining;
encroachment issue will be handled by another agency.

Commissioner Oh makes a motion to approve Application No. 2017-48, Sandcastle, Inc.
represented by Mark Baldyga; for a zone variance request for front yard setback on Lot 5078-5-
R1, in an “H” zone, Tamuning with conditions. [Please see Attachment B staff report for listing of
all conditions.]

Commissioner Vy seconds the motion.

Chairman Arroyo motion made by Commissioner Oh, seconded by Commissioner Vy.
Discussion.

Vice Chairman Cruz made a motion to amend the main motion to add an additional condition
that the applicant must provide a drawing of the parking lot located across the street, and that the
parking lot has to be compacted coral to prevent ponding of water to be submitted to the Chief
Planner for review/approval.

Chairman Arroyo that would be a new condition “C” as opposed to “E” under “B”. Discussion on
the amended motion. [None]

Commissioner Vy seconded the amended motion.

Chairman_Arroyo on the motion to amend; all in favor say “aye” [Chairman Arroyo, Vice
Chairman Cruz, Commissioners Oh and Vy], ail opposed say “nay.”

[Amended motion approved with a vote of 4 ayes, 0 nay.]

Chairman Arroyo on the main motion; discussion.

Mark Baldyga on adherence to ARC conditions, Mr. Baldyga asked if he is required to comply to
all conditions without not knowing what the conditions are. He further added that the time allotted
for agencies to submit their comments has passed.

Marvin Aguilar at the time the staff report was prepared only comments was received from DPW.

{Discussion ensues. Mr, Baldyga respectfully asked of the Commission that adhering to the ARC
conditions not be included as a condition of the approval for the variance.]

Chairman Arroyo the Commission has to address the concerns of the ARC, they are part of the
whole process. There are options. If some time is needed to review the ARC concerns, you can
address that directly with the agency, and that agency (who you have concerns with) can come
back with a modified position statement, or the Commission can move forward with a vote with
the caveat that if the applicant negotiates with the ARC agency (agency that there is an issue
with) and the agency wants to modify their conditions. They will come back to the Commission
and then we can modify.

We can table or we move forward and you can come back if needed. [It was noted that the
applicant was in agreement with the second option proposed by Chairman Arroyo.]
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Back to the discussion on the motion. The conditions under “B” {A thru D). Is this discussing the
encroachment, overhang, etc. Is this relative to that.

Marvin Aquilar yes, it is.

Chairman Arroyo does the Commission want to put conditions on the encroachment since it is
not being discussed.

Marvin Aguilar all liabilities will rest with the developer who will be working with DPW.

[Discussion ensues. Chairman Arroyo would like to leave the conditions on encroachment to the
Department of Public Works. Give the applicant the flexibility to work with the ARC agencies’
conditions and work with the agencies to adjust the conditions.]

Chairman Arroyo Commissioner Oh, with respect to condition B that it is directed strictly to the
construction of the structure as opposed to the overhang and the encroachment that would be
granted by DPW.

Commissioner Oh if the applicant needs to go DPW for an encroachment permit, will there be
conditions at DPW that relieves GovGuam of the liabilities that may occur. We are allowing them
to go zero lot line and that zero-lot line is also allowing them to go further and encroach onto
public easement.

Chairman Arroyo the Commission does not have the authority to approve an encroachment.
Given that, the Commission does not have the authority to place conditions on the encroachment.
If DPW has the authority it is best left with that agency.

[Under Condition B and all sub-conditions dealing with any possible encroachment on
construction and the encroachment permit obtained from DPW will have a different set of
conditions.]

There was no additional discussion noted. Motion was to put to a vote -

Chairman_Arroyo all in favor of the motion say “aye” [Chairman Arroyo, Vice Chairman Cruz,
Commissioners Oh and Vy), all opposed say “nay.”

[Motion passed unanimously; 4 ayes, 0 nay]

Next item on the agenda ---

Administrative & Miscellaneous Matters

Master Plan Amendment

D. Applicant, Leo Palace Resort represented by Daniel D. Swavely; request for an
amendment to the Leo Palace Resorts’ previously approved Planned District Development
Master Plan, on Tract 2511, in the Municipality of Yona.

Case Planner: Frank Taitano
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Frank Taitano reads Commission Brief to include purpose, assessment, and recommendation.
[For full content/context, see attached report.)

[Attachment D - Commission Brief dated October 30, 2017]

Chairman Arroyo there no questions noted; Chairman Arroyo invited the applicant/consultant to
provide his presentation.

Dan Swavely (representing Leo Palace Resort) several months ago when Leo Palace decided
that they needed more parking space and decided to turn the tennis courts into a parking lot, the
contractor went to Land Management, and Land Management advised him that the tennis court
could not be turned into the parking without the Commission’s approval.

Secondly, when discussing this with Leo Palace it was a good time to take care of any other

operational shortcomings that has been discovered over the last 28, 29 years; and, that is where

the stock pile issue came up. There was no area to put the stock pile. The need for a stock pile

area rolled on as the second technicat amendment into this application. Both are important and
. looking forward to having this parking lot operable by the Governor’s Cup in February 2018.

Chairman Arroyo no questions and/or comments noted from the Commission, Chairman Arroyo
opened the floor for public comments.

Public Comments [seeing none, Chairman Arroyo closed the public comment period.]
Chairman Arroyo | am ready to entertain a motion on this application.

Commissioner Oh makes a motion to amend the Master Plan for the applicant Leo Palace Resort
represented by Dan Swavely; a request for an amendment to the Leo Palace’s previously
approved PDD Master Plan, in order to accommodate allowable accessory uses on Tract 2511,
in the Municipality of Yona. |

Commissioner Vy seconds the motion.

. Chairman_Arroyo discussion on the motion [None]. On the motion, all in favor say “aye”
[Chairman Arroyo, Vice Chairman Cruz, Commissioner Oh, Commissioner Vy), all opposed say
“nay.”]

Tentative Development Plan

E. Application No. 2012-42A Applicant, Guam Reef Hotel, Inc. represented by FC
Benavente, Planners; a request to amend its previously approved Tentative Development
Plan, on Lots 5060-1NEW, 5060-A, and 5059-1NEW-A, in an “H” (Hotel/Resort) zone, in
the Municipality of Tamuning. Case Planner: Frank Taitano

|
i
[Motion passed unanimously; 4 ayes, 0 nay] |
|
|
|
|

Chairman_Arroyo asked if the cost of the construction for this request exceeding three-million |
dollars. |

Frank Taitano it was not declared by the applicant.
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Chairman Arroyo is the cost of construction for this project exceed three-mitlion dollars.

Ray Benavente no, it does not.

Frank Taitano summarized staff analysis/discussion, recommendation and conditions. [For full
content/context, see attached report.]

[Attachment E - Staff Report dated November 20, 2017]

Chairman Arroyo asked for clarification on Condition E in reference to adherence to sign
regulations.

Frank Taitano the application did not include specification designs on the signs. If approved, the
signs will have to meet the sign regulations.

Chairman Arroyo what is known about the monument that says “GUAM.” There is no size, where
it will be located; but simply because it says “GUAM” makes it a non-conforming sign.

Marvin Aguilar it is located at the front corner of the property.

Frank Taitano Public Works will assess the size of each letter ....

Chairman Arrovo nothing else is known about the sign other than the fact that it says “GUAM.”
It is not identifying the occupant of the property, no address noted and would not be compliant
with the sign law.

Nick Toft depends on whether it is seen as a sign.

Chairman Arroyo it is described as a monument sign; and the law says pedestal, monument,
etc. If it is a sculpture it would be different, but if is being proposed as a sign then it may not
adhere or conform to the sign law.

Comments and/or questions of staff.
Commissioner Oh is the amendment to the TDP due to the sign.

Marvin Aguilar there is an original site plan and they are adding all these additional elements to
the plan which requires approval of the Commission.

Nick Toft was not convinced that the “GUAM” monument would be considered as a sign. The
Commission should view it separately as a monument and get information on the scope of the
design and chose to approve or disapprove based off of that consideration. To make clear, Mr.
Toft commented that he did not think that a GUAM monument sign would fall a foul of the sign
law.

Chairman Arroyo okay. Please state your name for the record.

Ray Benavente the Reef Hotel has been in business for over 25-years. The hotel is always trying
to improve and update their facility to meet the demands of their guests. The sign is a four-letter
word spelling out “GUAM.” It is about 3 to 4 feet high where tourists can take pictures. It is
currently located in front of the hotel. It is made out of hard plastic and no higher than 5-feet.
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Commissioner Oh asked if the sign had lights.

Ray Benavente replied that it had no lights.

Chairman Arroyo this can be considered more like artwork as opposed to being a sign. If it is
promoted as artwork then you get beyond the sign issue.

Nick Toft that would be separate research, but it would be fina.
[Discussion ensues on what is considered artwork versus signs]

Ray Benavente other improvements include ADA access to the beach, bathrooms/showers,
installation of new elevators in the parking garage.

Chairman_Arroyo there were no other questions noted from the Commissioners. Chairman
Arroyo opened the floor for public comment.

Public Comment [Seeing none, public comment period was closed by Chairman Arroyo.]

Chairman Arroyo before we make a motion, it is important to discuss the two commercial signs
you are talking about.

Ray Benavente at this time, the plan is to revamp because of the latest sign laws. There has
been discussion with DPW and Frank Taitano to ensure it is in compliance.

Chairman Arroyo | am willing to consider a motion subject to specs, location, and signs would
be subject to the sign law and will need to see that as well.

Commissioner Oh makes a motion to accept the amendment to an existing tentative
development plan for Application No. 2012-42A for the applicant Guam Reef Hotel Inc.
represented by FC Benavente, Planners and their request to amend its previously approved TDP
on Lots 5060-1NEW, 5060-A, AND 5059-1NEW-A, in an “H"” zone, in the Municipality of
Tamuning; with the following conditions:

a) Applicant adhere to all ARC conditions and requirements as stipulated in the official
position statement;

b) Any future additional development or changes to the approved site plan shall require the
applicant to submit an amended TDP for review and approval the GLUC;

c) Applicant shall provide a landscaping plan pursuant to Section 5G of the Interim “H”
Hotel/Resort Rules and Regulations for review and approval by the Chief Planner,

d) Applicant shall provide an as-built site master plan for review and approval of the Chief
Planner, and,

e) The proposed signs adhere to the sign regulations of Section 61541 to 61546, Chapter
61, Title 21 GCA with plans to be submitted for review and approvai by the Guam Chief
Planner.

Commissioner Vy seconds the motion.

Chairman Arroyo motion by Commissioner Oh, seconded by Commissioner Vy. Any discussion
on the motion. [None]
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On the motion, all in favor of the motion say “aye” [Chairman Arroyo, Vice Chairman Cruz,
Commissioner Oh and Commissioner Vy], all opposed say “nay.”

[Motion passed unanimously; 4 ayes, 0 nay]
Chairman Arroyo anything else for discussion.
Michael Borja the Office of Attorney General is offering training on the Open Government Law

for all Commissioners under Land Management on Tuesday, December 5, 2017 from 9:00 a.m.
to 11:00 a.m., OAG Training Room.

Chairman Arroyo asked if there were any updates on the Save Southern Guam case.
Nick Toft there is a hearing on December 1%, and will report at the next meeting.

Chairman Arroyo discussed the meeting dates for December. There is a scheduled meeting for
December 14™, and if there are no agenda items for December 28" the Commission will meet in
January. Chairman Arroyo also noted that his term as Chairman for GLUC expires in March of
2018.

Vice Chairman Cruz also advised that his term is up March 2018.

Marvin Aquilar reported that he has been in contact with the representatives of Pago Bay Resort
who is asking to come before the Commission in January to discuss issues with their extension
or clarification on what carries over with the new extension.

Chairman Arroyo the Commission does not need to entertain this request. The Chief Planner
could simply advise them that there were no amendments to the NOA; nothing taken away and
nothing added. Everything that they had to comply with prior to the extension will still have to be
complied with now.

[Discussion ensues to include delay in submission of the six-month status report that is due to the
Commission this month.]

There being no further business for discussion, Chairman Arroyo entertained a motion for
adjournment.

Adjournment

Vice Chairman Cruz makes a motion to adjourn today’s meeting, and seconded by Commissioner
Oh.
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The regular meeting of the Guam Land Use Commission for Tuesday, November 28, 2017
was adjourned at 5:00 p.m.

Approved by: Transcribed by:

£ Negidene
John Z. Arroyo, rmpan M. Cristina Gutierrez, Récording Secretary
nd Use' Cgmpnission

GuamL Planning Division, D
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Date approved:
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ATTACHMENT A O e
9161286
DIPATTAMENTON MINANEHAN TANO’
{Department of Land Management)

GUBETNAMENTON GUAHAN
{Government of Guam)
EDDIE BAZA CALVO MICHAEL J.B. BORJA
Govemor Director
RAY TENORIO DAVID V. CAMACHO
Liedtenant Govemor . o s s s s e DOPUY DiOGOL

November 3, 2017

MEMORANDUM

TO:

Chairman, Guam Land Use Commission

FROM: Guam Chief Planner

SUBJECT:  Staff Report - Application No. 2017-12, Zone Change, Lots 1-3-R1 &

1-2, Tract 1141, NCS, Dededo.

1. PURPOSE:

ol

a.

b.

a.

b.

Application Summary: The Applicants, Rosalina E. Werkunnen & Leonora E.
McGeogh represented by Harry D. Gutierrez, is requesting approval of a Zone
Change from “A” (Agricultural) to “C” (Commercial) Zone for the proposed
construction of commercial buildings on each lot to be used for retail, office spaces,
with materiel storage warchouse as an accessory structure with vehicular and
equipment  parking, on each lot, and other uses permitted within an “C” zone,
located on Lots 1-3-R1 & 1-2, Tract 1141, NCS, Municipality of Dededo.

Legal Authority: Title 21, Guam Code Annotated, Chapter 61, Title 21, Article 6,
Part 3 (Changes of Zones), Sections 61630 thru 61638, Zoning Law.

FACTS:

Location: The two lots and site are fronting Route No. 3, and near a U.S. Navy
Petroleum Oil Lubricant (POL) utility pipeline/easement at the rear of the lots. The
lots are approximately 500-600 feet west of Ukudu High School (See
ATACHMENT 1).

Present Zoning: “A" (Agricultural) Zone






